EDITORIAL                                             No. 112     May & June 2014
There’s a considerable amount of publicity in this issue, either for people, funding or events, not all of which are for our village. However, it does help to make up the twenty pages of text I try to create for each issue but it would be a pleasant change to receive articles from those many village organisations who are listed either inside the front cover or who run regular events within the village, if only to introduce themselves and explain what they do. Or from any residents with a story to relate, for that matter.
You never value what you have until someone else wants it.
A PLEA FROM WILLAND SCOUT GROUP
The Scout Group (Beavers, Cubs & Scouts) are looking for volunteers. Are you able to spare some time to help us? We are looking for Adult Volunteers in all areas:

Scout Leader – Could you co-ordinate a small team of adults? Could you lead meetings/programme planning sessions? Do you enjoy working with young people? No weekly commitment required. Full support and training available.
Section Assistant – Do you enjoy working with children between 6 and 14 years old? Could you give an hour every month or two?  Do you want to make a difference to a young person’s life? Do you want to make new friends?

Group Supporter – Do you want to help shape and support the future of this Scout group? Could you help with any of the following? Fundraising – Organising events – Publicity – Recruitment of adults and young people – Administration – Help to do something positive for the local community?
For more information, please contact Mrs Margaret Jarvis, tel. 01271 314527 or email margaret.jarvis3@btinternet.com           Thank You.
Logic will get you from A to Z. Imagination will get you everywhere.
CAN ANYONE HELP?
I am wondering if you can help me, or point me in the direction of someone who can.  I am looking to rent a garage in Willand and was wondering if there might be anything available.  Many thanks in advance.  

             Wayne Turner, 5 Sycamore Close, Willand, Devon, EX15 2SH.
An orator is judged by his or her persuasion
WILLAND ROVERS FC YOUTH FOOTBALL.

It’s been one year already!  Incredibly, we celebrated our first birthday on the weekend of April 13th 2014.  The Willand Rovers FC youth football academy has gone from humble beginnings of just three players to a fantastic turn-out of around 25 players taking part in FREE Saturday morning sessions. 

More players are required, particularly a goalkeeper!  So if your child is interested in FREE football coaching sessions and is aged between 7 and 9 years old why not come along?

The success of this scheme is down to a lot of people, in particular I offer our thanks to Ms Hawkins, the Head teacher, for the use of the school field, the parents who have got involved (in all weathers), Jeremy Smith, without his help it would not be possible, and of the course the players who show great enthusiasm and willingness to learn, always making the sessions interesting! 

We meet at Willand School football field, every Saturday morning from 10:30 am to 12.00.  Just bring some boots, shin guards and a drink.  We’ll do the rest.

For more information please contact Kevan Davies, our qualified coach, on 07944 091 028 or kevdavies751@btinternet.com
ST. MARY'S KEEP FIT GROUP 
We would like to welcome new members to join our happy, fun sessions every Wednesday, term time, at the Church Hall, Rectory Close, Willand.

There is no commitment - just £4 per session.  We are now in our 6th year and are privileged to have the same enthusiastic and encouraging instructor who is able to cater for all abilities with varying routines in each session.

Why not join us to get into shape for the summer?  Wednesdays  5.45 - 6.45p.m.  Willand Church Hall, Rectory Close.  Only £4 per session - great fun.   Just turn up or ring Shirley on 01884 821520 for more details.

A stitch in time saves life unravelling

A VOTE OF THANKS

I would like to acknowledge the contribution made by Graham Wood and Trish Harrogate, who have both recently resigned as Directors of Willand Pre-School, due to the demands of their professional lives.

Graham served for nine years and Trish for eleven plus years. It was due to their foresight and enthusiasm that saw the completion of the new premises the Pre-School now occupies. Together, they sought funding, liaised with architects, surveyors, Devon County Council and of course oversaw the construction.  During their tenure, they introduced the Lunch Club, Before & After School care and Holiday Club, as well as supporting staff and parents throughout.  I would like to say a big ‘thank you’ on behalf of all staff, past and present, who have worked at Willand Pre-School during the past decade for their support and commitment. 
Also, Anne Lehner retired in January and has moved to Somerset.  Anne’s association with the Pre-School spanned two decades and she was dedicated to the care and education of the children. I am sure many of you will join me in wishing her a long and happy retirement.                           Sandy Hancock
WILLAND OLD VILLAGE GARDENS AND ALLOTMENTS.

On Saturday, the 14th and Sunday, the 15th June, the following gardens and village allotments will be open from 2.00 to 5.30 p.m., to raise funds for the NATIONAL GARDENS SCHEME. Church Lea - Church Path, The Firs - Willand Old Village,   Nonsuch - Dye House Lane and The Village Allotments and Award-winning Composting Scheme, off Silver Street.  Combined admission is £3.50, children free.   In the last ten years the NGS has donated £22 million to nursing, caring and gardening charities.   
Enjoy an afternoon out, including a home-made tea, help to raise monies for Macmillan Cancer Support; Marie Curie Cancer Care; Help the Hospices; Carers Trust; Queen’s Nursing Institute; NT Gardening Careerships; Parkinson’s UK; Perennial; Garden Museum.

                           Thank you,                 Dorothy Anderson, 01884 33415

DEVON REMEMBERS THE FIRST WORLD WAR
This year marks the centenary of the outbreak of the First World War, an event you will already have noticed being commemorated nationally and locally in many different ways.

Devon County Council, along with the Royal British Legion, Community Council of Devon, neighbouring authorities, and other partners are working together to provide information for schools, communities, interest groups and individuals wishing to find out about available resources, events and projects taking place over the next four years.  A number of nationally funded projects are also underway which will engage groups to explore the impact of the War on their local communities. 
The Devon Remembers website  www.devonremembers.info provides links to fascinating research material, news updates on projects and events, and invites local schools and groups to share First World War commemorative projects they are involved in.
Are you involved in a local history group?  A member of a Book Club?  Interested in the First World War? Or organising a commemorative event?
If so we’d love to hear from you…  The Libraries Service has compiled a comprehensive reading list of fiction and non-fiction books about the First World War which both adults and children will find interesting and which are available at Devon libraries. This includes titles such as Michael Morpurgo’s War Horse and Birdsong by Sebastian Faulks.  You can find the reading list on the Devon Remembers website, under ‘News’.
If you are in a Book Club, why not consider reading a book from the list and send us a review to share on the website?   A Bovey Tracey book club has recently reviewed ‘A Testament of Youth’ by Vera Brittain, which you can read on the Devon Remembers website under ‘News’. 

If you are involved in a First World War project, or have a review or a forthcoming event you would like to share on the Devon Remembers website, please tell us at:  devonremembers-mailbox@devon.gov.uk 

                                                                                     Heidi Watson-Jones
UFFCULME GREEN DAY  ‘CARE FOR OUR VILLAGE’
MAGELAKE HALL, UFFCULME, SATURDAY 10TH MAY 2014   10AM   

TO BE OPENED BY MATT WOODLEY from RADIO DEVON

*   A DAY FOR YOU – to help with your questions re waste, recycling,  

     reducing food waste and lots of other issues. 

*   MANY EXCELLENT DRAW PRIZES  -   

*  ‘GIVE OR TAKE’ stall - NO clothes or electrical items, thank you 

*  It is not necessary to bring anything, but if you have items you wish to 
    dispose of, please do bring them. It is an easy way of de-cluttering.   

*  Take away any items you can use.  

All FREE - please make sure all items donated are clean and useable.  

WONDERFUL REFRESHMENTS – delicacies from Tiverton Sausage Company + vegetarian and vegan goodies.  Many other stalls and ‘pop-up’ entertainment during the day.                                               Delia Kennedy
The clothes sent to the charity shop today

are the trends of tomorrow.
WHAT IS KENNEL COUGH?
‘Kennel cough' or infectious tracheobronchitis, is a very contagious respiratory disease and contrary to what the name suggests, it is not only contracted in Kennels!  It is transmitted by close contact with an infected dog and so where large numbers of dogs are in close contact, as in kennels or dog shows or just out walking with others, infection can spread rapidly. It can be caused by viruses and/or bacteria; often more than one agent is involved at the same time. A number of viruses have been associated with this disease, a common one being a parainfluenza virus. The bacterium most commonly isolated is Bordetella bronchiseptica. Both viruses and bacteria are spread in the air by infected dogs sneezing and coughing. 
How do I recognise it in my dog?

A distinctive cough of variable intensity and duration, the cough is often deep and hacking and can lead to retching, sneezing, snorting, gagging or vomiting. Often coughing will start after excitement or exercise and it can appear that the dog has something stuck in its throat.  
The dog can have a higher temperature than normal and so appear ‘under the weather’ and less active than normal. They can have discharge from the nose and eyes, which give it ‘cold’ type symptoms. (Rarely there can be progression to pneumonia.) 
Symptoms start 3 to 10 days or so after infection from another dog and may continue for 3 weeks or more.
Do I need to see the Vet?

Coughing is a symptom that may have a wide variety of causes, so it would be wise to get your dog examined to rule out any other problems associated with coughing. But if your dog has recently been in contact with other dogs presenting similar signs this can make a diagnosis of kennel cough more probable.  Treatment with antibiotics may be used to treat bacterial infections but there is no specific treatment for viruses involved in kennel cough. 
If your dog is diagnosed with Kennel cough, like us, he or she needs rest and TLC and kept away from other dogs until the cough has gone and he or she is back to their normal happy self!

Is there a vaccination that can help?

Yes there is! Kennel cough vaccination against Bordetella bronchiseptica and parainfluenza virus is available at your Vet. If you are going away and your dog is going to kennels, they will often request dogs have an up to date vaccination well before going in. But do note, these vaccinations will not prevent all infectious causes of coughing, so always ask your veterinary surgeon for advice.
WILLAND VILLAGE HALL

We are continuing to experience a high level of bookings, so please make sure you book early if you wish to hire the hall.  Details of dates already booked are on the online calendar at www.willandmatters.org.uk, but please contact Frances or me if you do not have online access and we will do our best to help. 

WiTS gave us a generous donation from the pantomime in February. Margaret Dennis is continuing with monthly Sunday markets (now changed to the first Sunday of each month) and Frances Wilcox is running monthly bingos on the second Tuesday of the month, so please come along and support these events to help the hall funds.

Our AGM is on Tuesday, 27th May in the annexe at 7.00 p.m. All village organisations can have a representative on the board of trustees. Meetings are every other month. We also have vacancies for members of the public. Please contact Frances or me if you might be interested. 

Bookings: Frances Wilcox - 07748 557107; email franceswilcox@hotmail.com or write to 35 Fir Close,    Treasurer: Carol Allan – 33828; email candrallan@talktalk.net or write to 4 Orchard Way, Willand.
                                                               Carol Allan Village Hall Treasurer

It takes two to tango but a quorum needs decorum

CLUB 55

It has been decided to hold a meeting in the Village Hall Clubroom on Thursday, May 8th at 2.30pm to finally decide about our “Club 55”.

It would be a real shame to completely disband this Club – seeing as it has been running for 64 years. One suggestion could be that we continue with the outings during the summer months (April ’til October) and also some members have suggested having a couple of Coffee Mornings also, in case some outings or Christmas lunch needed to be subsidised. Perhaps we would still have the £4.00 membership fee, so charging £9.00 to members (£10.00 for non-members) for these outings.  There would be no more meetings as such but I would be willing to organise the outings, etc.

This idea will be put forward at this forthcoming meeting and a vote would have to be taken – so I do ask all members to please attend this meeting so as arrangements can be made.                       Margaret Atherton (Secretary)

Better to fight for something than live for nothing.

KENNETH AGNEW
From Derek Rowe – “I have many fond memories of Kenneth and Audrey. On the Saturday before Mothering Sunday, Kenneth, Audrey and myself would fill our cars with Sunday School children (wouldn’t be allowed now!), drive to Brithem Bottom, where we would go through a stream and a fence to get to the woods to pick daffodils.  At first, we took them back to the old Church Hall (Dyehouse Lane) but then Bernice used our large elm kitchen table at The Elms for bunching and tying. It was quite amusing to see 12 – 15 pairs of wellington boots in the passage and in the summer, there would be up to 20 children at The Elms for swimming and after, they would sit in a circle on the grass for a talk.
For the Strawberry tea, Kenneth & Audrey were always top of the list for picking on the Friday, along with Bernice and Eleanor Attfield (I’m sure there were more).  The large area of grass opposite the New Church Hall we always paid a man to cut and one time, when he was not well, I went down one day and Kenneth was cutting it with his small grass mower.

When Kenneth retired, he gave me a rota for six months of the interregnum. Clergy for the 08.30am communion service, 11.00am service and 6.30pm evening prayer. He also gave me a list of retired clergy who might help out, organists and many others who might lend a hand.  He truly was a remarkable man”.
And from Gary Still – “Louise Wilson - Mrs Wilson, who used to live in Townlands, under the old yew tree, told me how Mr Agnew helped her one time when she fell in her bedroom.  Someone who delivered to her, either the papers or the milk, I can't remember which, realised she hadn't taken it in. Word got back to Kenneth.  He came over and realised she was on the floor in her bedroom, and couldn't get to the front door to open it. She had been on the floor of her room,  I think she said, for 2 or 3 days. She always kept something to eat and drink in her bedroom, and this kept her going. The only other way into her bungalow was through her garage door, which was locked. So he went back home, brought back a ladder, climbed up over the roof of the garage, and down the other side. The back door was locked so he had to break the glass in the door and unlock it from the inside. After he helped her and made sure she was alright, he went off, bought some glass and fixed her door. What a good man he was”
Sorrow is soothed by memory.
AFTER THE WINTER STORMS

Coming into Willand from Cullompton, visitors have been welcomed by a profusion of daffodils and blossom.  Turning into the old village, the triangle displays several special trees including the Tulip Tree which is the tallest one by the seat.  After losing a main branch in the storms, it is a relief to see that it is coming into leaf.  In June the pale yellow tulip-shaped flowers should appear again.  The plaque at the foot of the tree reminds us that it was planted 37 years ago for our Queen's Silver Jubilee.  Sadly the top branches will now need to be reduced in case power lines are damaged.     Three large trees came down in the village due to the storms, thankfully there seems to have been no injuries, nor serious damage to property as far as I know.  

 

MEADOW PARK WOOD

The Wild White Cherry is in flower, a glorious sight.  This broad-leafed wood is a valuable asset for the village, and is unusual in the South West of England for having many of the attractive Hornbeam Trees.  Dr Tracey had it planted over 100 years ago as a shelter belt for the Gables House where he lived.  It is managed by the Woodland Trust (you might like to support them, see www.woodlandtrust.org.uk) and their local manager is Tim Russell, who carries out a safety inspection of the trees every autumn.  Any concerns can be passed to him on 08452 935847.  

 

Entering the wood from Meadow Park, on the left you will see an ancient gnarled Field Maple.  Straight on for 100 yards until several paths meet, you will see a Hornbeam with twin trunks.  Opposite is a splendid Wild Cherry, also with twin trunks.  Notice the distinctive nature of the trunk of the Hornbeam, and you may be surprised that you have already passed a dozen of them!  The Hornbeam is sometimes planted in hedges with Beech, as it has similarities.  The management of the wood is based on natural regeneration, and you will see small Hornbeams and other young trees in the undergrowth. The Woodland Trust, which is a charity, also manage the part of the shelter belt which is alongside Maple Close. 

                     David Ritchie, Voluntary Tree Warden Tel: 01884 822977 
You can’t judge a Kindle by its cover.
WILLAND GARDEN CLUB

Our first meeting in March saw some new members joining us at our very reasonable subscription of £3.50 per annum. Our speaker was Mr Hesketh, who talked about some curious Devon churches. In April, we had a talk about the Edwardian and Victorian renovations to Hestercombe and our May talk will be on the River Exe, from source to sea.

Thank you to all who came to our coffee morning in March. It was good to see some new faces. We have our annual Plant Sale at the Village Hall on May 31st, where you will be able to buy lots of plants for your gardens.

Our Flower Show this year is on Saturday, 9th August. Schedules will be available soon in the Village Hall or from me. Please have a go at entering something – it is very much an amateur show, with classes for art, photography, crafts, fruit and vegetables, flower arranging, pot plants and flowers.

We have a number of large, wooden trestle tables for sale. We have some about 12 feet long (I can’t do decimal lengths!) and some 9 feet. Some are narrow (about 3 feet wide) and others a bit wider. If you might be interested, please contact me and I can arrange for you to see them.

For more details about the Garden Club, please do not hesitate to contact me on 01884 33828 or email me on candrallan@talktalk.net.

                                                         Carol Allan, Garden Club Secretary

If you don’t know what to do with your spare time, 

others will tell you.

CULM VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH 

Cream Tea!!   You are warmly invited to come along to Cream Teas on the lawn on Saturday 7th June from 3 - 5 pm.  There is plenty of room inside, just in case it is not warm enough to be outside.  There will be loads of scones and cream, with just a little jam. Please come and join us.

STREET PASTORS 
The Launch of our local street pastors is on Friday 13th June at Cullompton Community Centre. This is an initiative supported by many of the local churches. To start with they will go out on the streets of Cullompton on weekend evenings, with the expectation of being able to cover Willand and Uffculme in the future.                                                             Paul Booth.

You have to put some thought into being a philosopher.

WILLAND THEATRICAL SOCIETY

We had a wonderful time for our first show, which was Sleeping Beauty Pantomime.  Lovely Audiences so thank you all for supporting us. There will be another next year.
Our next production will be three short plays,  I can assure you they are funny. Directed by Elizabeth Morton, the dates are June 27th & 28th,    7.30pm. at the Village Hall. Posters will be around so look out for them. Hope to see you there. Take care.                                         Jeanette Simmons (Chairlady)

HILDA BUSSELL
Hilda Bussell was one of the great characters in Willand.   In her younger days, she was an extremely active member of the Garden Club. She was an avid supporter of the Flower and Vegetable Show, keeping Roy and her son Brian very busy carrying in all her exhibits and she always left with a number of prizewinners’ cups.  Her garden was her passion, and, even when she became less mobile, you could see her sitting in her garden potting up and preparing plants for Brian to put in the ground. Her front garden was always a riot of colourful flowers and her runner beans the envy of anyone passing by.
Hilda was also a stalwart member of Willand Over 60s and Willand WI (later CAMEO). She always used to run the raffles at their coffee mornings and enjoyed having a chat with everyone who bought tickets. She never complained about the pain she had in her legs, always welcomed you with a smile and was always willing to help anyone when she could. 

Hilda was a lovely lady, who had worked hard all her life. She was an active and valued member of all the organisations to which she belonged. She was well known in the village and liked to keep up to date with all that was happening. Although she had not been out and about in the past few years, she will be sadly missed by many.                                                  Carol Allan.

SPACE-FILLING QUIZ!

This is a quiz for people who know everything!  I found out in a hurry that I didn't. These are not trick questions.  They are straight questions with straight answers... 

1. Name the one sport in which neither the spectators nor the participants know the score or the leader until the contest ends.

2. What famous North American landmark is constantly moving backward? 

3 Of all vegetables, only two can live to produce on their own for several growing seasons. All other vegetables must be replanted every year. What are the only two perennial vegetables?

4. What fruit has its seeds on the outside?

5. In many liquor stores, you can buy pear brandy, with a real pear inside the bottle. The pear is whole and ripe, and the bottle is genuine; it hasn't been cut in any way. How did the pear get inside the bottle? 

6. Only three words in standard English begin with the letters ' dw' and they are all common words. Name two of them.
7. There are 14 punctuation marks in English grammar. Can you name at least half of them?

8. Name the only vegetable or fruit that is never sold frozen, canned, processed, cooked, or in any other form except fresh.

9. Name 6 or more things that you can wear on your feet beginning with the letter 'S.'    Answers are in the AND FINALLY.
THE UFFCULME SHOW - COUNTRY FAIR 

With Classic Cars & Kennel Club Dogs Show  - to be held on Bank Holiday Monday, 5th May 2014 – the Show is a fully established Springtime community event that has previously "kicked off" the Sheep judging season for Rare Breeds Sheep owners and breeders for each of the past 30 years by hitherto also staging the 'Uffculme Sheep Show'.  Although the Exe Valley Rotary Club has only been fully responsible for organising and presenting the event since 2005; previously a small number of Rotarian volunteers sat on the Show Committee which at that time was made up of enthusiasts from the local agricultural community. 
The Show now provides a truly affordable Great Family Day Out in beautiful relaxing rural Devon surroundings, with a large Classic Car & Vintage Tractors exhibit, Kennel Club Dogs Shows in 4 rings, Fun Fair with various rides and activities, with numerous Trade & Craft stalls.  Entertaining and varied Main Ring events ( such as flying birds of prey, Majorettes marching display, Taiko Drummers, parade of Alpacas, and parade of Classic Cars ) are taking place throughout the day, plus Live Music from  various groups such as Ukelele Crazy, Men Behaving Tradly, plus the colourful Kabash Tribal Dancers.  Other attractions include Hot & Cold food stalls, Ice Cream vendors, Tea Tent, a Welly Wanging Contest ( i.e. throwing Wellington boots over a measured distance for Cash prizes), Skittles Alley and a Golf Putting game also for Cash prizes! 
This year’s Celebrity Guest is BBC Radio Devon personality, The Wag from Widecombe, Tony Beard, who will formally open the Show at 11.00a.m.   FREE PARKING for visitors cars and - for this year as a special treat - KIDS GO FREE ! - so that each child under 16yrs old, when accompanied by a full fee-paying adult, (one child per each adult) will enter free of charge!  Pedestrian Gate Entry prices: Adult £5.00  Child £3.00       
See you at the Show!   Bank Holiday Monday – 5th May  -  at Bridwell Avenue  -  just follow the blue and white road signs! For more details see our Show website at www.uffculmeshow.co.uk                       Richard Taylor
WILLAND COMMUNITY COMPOSTING SCHEME (WCCS).
Would you believe it?!   Bikes, Stumps, Grass sods, Gravel and Weed control material. Just a few of different items some Willand residents think of as compost material.  In case you’re wondering they’re not!  Commercial or large scale compost operations might cope with some of these items, (though I think even those establishments would struggle to convert a bike to bedding compost), but it’s not material that can be processed through the volunteer-run Willand Community Composting Scheme (WCCS) site. 
What we would like is soft plant material, including hedge trimmings and light pruning. (if you can cut them with secateurs that’s fine – if you need loppers or a saw it’s probably too thick for our processes).  Please give a little thought to what will turn into the compost you would like to use on your garden.
You can dispose of non-plant garden waste and other unsuitable material through the brown bins, council waste sites, or request a special collection through Mid-Devon District Council.
DONATIONS.

Turning your garden waste into quality compost helps WCCS raise funds available to organisations benefiting the people of Willand.  Over the years the WCCS has made numerous donations to organisations that provide a benefit to the Willand Community.  If you know of a group – providing a service, meeting a need, or just helping the people of Willand work, rest and play, - who may benefit from a donation, please ask. 

We invite like-minded community organisations, to apply for a donation. But a reminder - no requests for donations will be considered unless they are for the benefit of the Willand community.  For Details contact, Tony Mander, - mobile 07980472242 or by email:  tony@tonymander.plus.com 

OPENING TIMES:

Vehicle access is Sundays between 10 – 12midday. But maybe, (during the winter) we will close an hour early if there is no need of this access.  You would be most welcome to visit us on a Sunday and, chew the compost and become one (a composter).     Kevan Davies  (Secretary)  01884 839 436
The seeds of genius need an enriched soil to thrive.
ST MARY’S CHURCH 
Annual Meeting     At the Annual Meeting in March, Peter Thornton and Andy 
Metherell were elected as the two Churchwardens for the coming year. We are grateful to them for all they do in connection with St Mary’s Church. 

Coffee and Chat    A time to relax and share refreshments with others. Feel free to drop in to the Church Hall, Rectory Close, between 10.30 and 12.00 on Fridays, 11th April, 9th May and 13 June.   It would be great to see you and you’ll find others who will be happy to chat with you. You are invited - just turn up on the day!

Messy Church   A time for families to get together and enjoy craft making, a simple Bible story, songs and a meal, in a relaxed atmosphere.   Doors open at 3.30pm and activities start at 4.00pm.  Finish time 6.00pm.  All free!  Held in the Church Hall, Rectory Close, on the third Friday of the month. The dates for the next few Messy Church gatherings are 18th April, 16th May and 20 June.
For additional information contact Jacquie Elsdon (07710513464) or Joan Wilkinson (01884 – 32509)                                        Revd Rob Wilkinson
If you can’t spare a minute, you may miss a golden opportunity.
CHRISTIAN AID WEEK – 11 TO 17 MAY.  

Please lookout for the red envelope coming to your door.   They can be returned, with your donation, to: The Post Office Shop; One Stop; The Spar Shop; Willand Pharmacy; The Methodist Church Willand; St Marys Willand.

War tears lives apart,  Love can help piece them back together.  For a growing number of people across the world, the horror of war is a part of daily life.  Right now, fuelled by the devastating violence in many countries across the world, the numbers of people driven from their homes by war is on the rise.  We shouldn’t turn our backs. The good news is that what you give can make a difference. 
With your help they can send people living in fear this message: you are not alone. We are with you, helping you to rebuild your lives, and working for peace.    Imagine what such an expression of love would mean to people searching for the strength to cope with the devastation of war, and how it could help to drive out their fear.
Demonstrate God’s love for those living in poverty.  Show what ordinary people can do in the world this Christian Aid Week.   Together we can reach the 42 million people caught up in conflict and help them live a life free from fear.  Give, act and pray this Christian Aid Week. 11 – 17 May.
                                                                           Thank you,  Rod Sparkes
Don’t let your thoughts gather dust.
NEWS from the FRIENDS of COLDHARBOUR MILL

Can you help to make a difference at Coldharbour Mill ?

The board of directors (trustees) of Coldharbour Mill Trust Ltd invite applications for new members. Board meetings are held monthly. We particularly need someone for the recently vacated role of Treasurer - this would suit a retired or semi-retired accountant, financial adviser or similar, preferably with experience of Sage, to work with our finance officer. The Treasurer need not attend all meetings, and could report with monthly statements, plus any appropriate comments. 

For more information, please phone or email the Mill office (see contact info below) and leave a message for the Chairman, giving your telephone number.  Alternatively, email a letter of interest with brief CV to the Company Secretary at: sgwasfi@btinternet.com  or send by post to S Wasfi c/o the Mill address below.

Volunteers are always welcome: currently we need a couple of people willing to help with preparations for our Steam Ups - able to chain-saw piles of old timber, mainly pallets, into sizes suitable for carrying and burning. If you can help, please phone or email the Mill office (see contact info below) and leave a message for Ian Gammon, factory manager.

SPECIAL EVENTS and ACTIVITIES
Spring Exhibition: Fox Bros Fabrics exhibition in the Fox Gallery in association with the Cullompton & Culm Valley Cloth Trade project. (until July).
Sunday 11th May: Coldharbour Mill will be open 10am-4pm with reduced price entry for one day only as part of NATIONAL MILLS WEEKEND.                                                                                                                      (see: www.nationalmillsweekend.co.uk/watermills  to find other mills open in Devon that weekend).
Monday 26th May: SPRING BANK HOLIDAY STEAM UP! 

10.30am-4pm  – with 100-year-old engines in steam & Victorian spinning & weaving machines in action from 11am.  Displays of Model Railways & Dolls Houses, all the permanent exhibitions, including early textile machinery, the Puttee Story, and the stunning Millennium Tapestry screen.  Visit the Mill Gift Shop for unique yarns & textiles all produced at the Mill.  Free car park.  

Please pay for admission at the Mill Shop on arrival (see website or contact Mill office for entry prices).  Or find us on Facebook, or follow us on Twitter! 

For all information about Coldharbour Mill and its history, admission prices, volunteering opportunities, Shop & products, or to book guided tours for school & adult groups, etc, see the Mill website: www. coldharbourmill.org.uk  or contact the Mill Office by email: info@coldharbourmill.org.uk or by phone: 01884 840960 (Mon-Fri 9.30am-1pm). The MUSEUM and MILL SHOP are open to visitors Monday to Friday 10am-4pm.
                                                                                                Susan Wasfi
The time to worry about a mosquito is when

 you can’t hear it any more.

WILL WRITING FORTNIGHT 12TH - 23RD MAY  
Hospiscare is your local hospice charity, caring for the people and their families in our community who are affected by terminal illness. We are only one quarter NHS funded, so rely on the generosity of local people making gifts to us in their Wills to continue helping local people make the most of life. 

 

Having a professionally written Will is the best way to ensure that you can protect those you love and remember the causes you care about. Over 30 Devon solicitors are supporting Hospiscare’s Will Writing Fortnight and will write or update your Will for free so you can make a donation to Hospiscare instead.   This opportunity is open to everyone.  Simply choose a participating solicitor and make an appointment. Your most local solicitors include:
 
Cullompton - Dunn & Baker Melissa Down,  01884 33818

Tiverton - Ashfords Tom Biddick,  01884 203057

For further information, go to www.hospiscare.co.uk  for the full list or ‘phone Elizabeth on 01392 688020. 
       First appearances make the most impression.
WILLAND HISTORY GROUP

There is not too much to report from the History Group, although research continues towards the ‘Willand and the First World War’ project.  As always we are keen to gather information about Willand’s servicemen, or anything relating to Willand at the time of the ‘Great War’.  This might be photos, letters, postcards, service records, recent research or even childhood memories of local First World War veterans.  If you can help, we would be grateful for any information received.  
Therefore, this magazine’s report will concentrate on providing a flavour of Dora Baker’s Picture Postcard Album, which formed part the generous donation of items by Mr Stephen Carter, in memory of Mrs Mary Hellier (née Thorne).  Dora Baker was the daughter of Henry Baker, who farmed at Five Bridges Farm at the southern boundary of the parish.  She later married the auctioneer and surveyor, William John Thorne of Manor House, in Willand ‘Old Village’, who, in 1911 re-established his father’s business, and which continues today as Thorne & Carter.  The collection is neatly presented in a purpose made postcard album and was primarily accumulated from around 1904 to 1910, although some date into the 1930s.  

To provide a brief background on postcards, their origins can be traced to 1869 in the Austro-Hungarian Empire, and were first seen in Britain in 1870.  In Britain, various Post Office regulations meant that it was not until 1902 that standard picture postcards, as we would recognise them, proliferated, with a picture one side and the other side divided into space for the address, stamp and message.  With postage prices at a half-penny rate, there followed a ‘golden age’ of picture postcards that lasted until 1918, when the postage was increased to a penny.  For that period, as revealed by Dora Baker’s collection, postcards enjoyed the kind of popularity enjoyed by modern social media and performed a similar function.  

From Dora’s point of view, one of the main purposes was hobby collecting and many postcards are unused and clearly bought purely for that purpose.  People would send cards especially for her album with messages like, “Another PC for your collection.”  They were souvenirs and show images from places all around the world, including Teneriffe, Tasmania and Cape Town - around Britain, such as Newport in South Wales or Forest Hill in London, where the Bakers had family connections - or much closer to home, such as Honiton, Tiverton, Minehead and Heavitree.   There are also postcards of celebrities of the age, such as one of Sir Henry Irving, the renowned actor.  

Many of the postcards are of personal and family portraits, including baby pictures, and in one case, a series of postcards showing images of a child as it grows.  There is even a personalised Christmas card showing the portrait of a stern looking husband and wife surrounded by a border of festive decorations and the message ‘Best Wishes for a Happy Christmas’.  With the History Group’s First World War Project in mind, it is interesting to note that there are two portraits of men in First World War uniforms, both of the Devonshire Regiment.  One is a staff sergeant, but unfortunately his signature to the message is almost unreadable.  The other is an unnamed young man and possibly Dora’s brother, Ernest Baker, who in March 1915 was serving in the 7th Battalion of Devonshire Regiment.  There is an earlier postcard sent in April 1905 from a ‘Fred’ of G Company, Devonshire Regiment, to William Thorne at Manor House, from ‘Chaybattia’ in India – one of the outposts of the empire. 

However, at a time when post was delivered several times a day, postcards were used as a basic means of communication, to make arrangements, pass on information about what people are doing, or simply make observations about the weather.  For example, Dora’s mother sent her a card in September 1907 to where she was staying in Burnham-on-Sea: “I think you had better come home on Monday with WJT.  Write Sunday & tell me the time you hope to arrive.  If Mr T stops at Stoke [Stoke-sub-Hamden, Somerset], you could see Mr Taylor, Prince of Wales Hotel, Ham Hill.  I took this card from your album, so save it.  Love to all, from Mother.”  The ‘WJT’ referred to must have been William John Thorne, who Dora later went on to marry.  Indeed, elements of the courting of Dora Baker and William Thorne are played out via postcards.  One playful card in January 1905 was sent presumably from Dora (or ‘Tinribs’) to William at Manor House and is full of insinuated meaning probably only known to the two of them alone: “Dear Sir or Madam, as the case may be.  I have told you before not to have a Cook, I believe.  Well, all I can say is don’t, from Tinribs.  Make haste or you will miss your train again.  I have heard all about it you know.”  In another sent in 1907 and showing the portrait of a young woman (possibly Dora herself?), the message is quite simply, “Good Morning, are you out of bed?”  

Providing a similar role to postcards today, there are plenty of souvenirs sent from people on holiday, giving brief accounts of having arrived all right, what they plan to do and what the weather is like.  However, from some it is possible to get occasional glimpse of local life.  A card sent to the Bakers from Bude in 1905 reveals: “We arrived here about 5, 6 o’clock on Thursday – lots of people at Tiverton Junction waiting for train to go to horse show.”  There is another from a Mr Thomas of Butterleigh, to the auctioneers Messrs Cook & Birmingham of Tiverton, saying simply: “Dear Sir, the cow arrived home safely and will do as Mr May suggested.”  Who knows what Mr May suggested?  There is one card showing Clapham Common in London which was sent to Dora in July 1906 from friend or relative named Alice: “Dear Dora, I arrived home quite safely … I started business today and longed for the lovely green of dear old Devon, it is so hot and stuffy in the City.  Could not help thinking of what we were doing last Monday as the hours went by.  It is scorching weather, nearly baked with the heat.”

There are also a good number of postcards in Dora’s collection sent from relations who had emigrated to Ashburton on the south island of New Zealand.  These give an invaluable snapshot of colonist life at the turn of the century and reveal some of the reactions of English emigrants to their new surroundings.  One postcard of ‘Greymouth, New Zealand’ shows a river flanked by thick, ferny forest and was sent from Minnie to Dora Baker in October 1905: “Dear Dora, this is natural scenery at this time of year.  The bush is almost white with clematis & has a beautiful effect among the farthest trees & ferns.  Our anniversary was held on Sunday & a Maltese cross of cream primroses reminded me so much of old England. Minnie.”  Another, also sent in October 1905, shows an indigenous Maori hut village: “Dear Dora, one sees very few of these Maori settlements now.  The Maoris are becoming less & less every year.  Unless you go to their settlements you wouldn’t believe there were such people about, for very, very few are seen about the big towns. Minnie.”

                 James Morrison, 01884 250057 (jamorrison235@gmail.com)

Sunsets, rainbows and birdsong are some of nature’s free gifts.
AND FINALLY
Answers To Quiz:
1. The one sport in which neither the spectators nor the participants know the score or the leader until the contest ends:          Boxing.

2. North American landmark constantly moving backward:     Niagara Falls ... The rim is worn down about two and a half feet each year because of the millions of gallons of water that rush over it every minute.

3. Only two vegetables that can live to produce on their own for several growing seasons:          Asparagus and rhubarb.

4. The fruit with its seeds on the outside:              Strawberry.

5. How did the pear get inside the brandy bottle? It grew inside the bottle. The bottles are placed over pear buds when they are small, and are wired in place on the tree. The bottle is left in place for the entire growing season. When the pears are ripe, they are snipped off at the stems. 

6. Three English words beginning with dw: Dwarf, dwell and dwindle...

7. Fourteen punctuation marks in English grammar: Full stop, comma, colon, semicolon, dash, hyphen, apostrophe, question mark, exclamation point, quotation mark, brackets, parenthesis, braces, and ellipses. 

8. The only vegetable or fruit never sold frozen, canned, processed, cooked, or in any other form but fresh:                 Lettuce.

9. Six or more things you can wear on your feet beginning with 'S': Shoes, socks, sandals, sneakers, slippers, skis, skates, snowshoes, stockings, stilts. 
REGULAR EVENTS IN THE VILLAGE

Keep Fit
            
                      Mondays 10.00 am           W.V.H

Purelesque Knitting Group
         Mondays 1.45 pm             W.V.H

Cull. & Dist. Flower Club                 1st Monday, 2.00pm            W.V.H 

Tai Chi


                      Mondays 3.45 pm             W.V.H

Beavers


                     Mondays 5.30 pm              W.V.H

Cub Scouts


        Mondays 7 pm                   W.V.H

Scouts 


                     Mondays 7.30 pm              W.V.H

Kettle Bell Pump

        Mondays 7.30 pm              W.V.H

Apple a Day (Diabetes Group)          2nd & 4th Tuesday 10 am     W.V.H

Upholstery Class                                Tuesday 10 am                    W.V.H

Flower Arranging                               Tuesday 1.15 pm                W.V.H

Willand Vill. Hall Bingo                    2nd Tuesday,    7.30pm       W.V.H

Tiny Tots


        Wednesday 9.30 am          W.V.H

Flower Arranging   

        Wednesday 1.15 pm          W.V.H

Ballet Lessons

                     Wednesdays from 4 pm.   W.V.H

Indoor Bowls Club                             Wednesdays,  7.00 pm       W.V.H

Garden Club                                        2nd Wednesday, 7.30pm    W.V.H

Methodists Coffee Morning    1st Thursday, 10.00am       At the Church

Mobile Library  -  Four-weekly - Thursday 10.15 am            Townlands

     “         “              “       “               “         11.05 am                    W.V.H

Karate



        Thursday 5.30 pm             W.V.H

CAMEO                                              1st Thursday, 6.30pm        W.V.H

Folk Dance Club                                 Thursday 7pm                   W.V.H

WiTS



        Fridays 7.00 pm                W.V.H

Folk Dance


        2nd  Saturday 7 pm            W.V.H 

Cowgirl Twisters                                3rd Saturday,  7.30pm        W.V.H

Youth Club Bingo

        Last Saturday 7.30 pm     W.V.H

Sunday Market                                   1st Sunday     10.00am       W.V.H                             

Martial Arts


       Sundays 6.30 pm               W.V.H

UNIQUE EVENTS                
May

Wednesday     7th          Craft Workshop                      7.00pm    W.V.H

Saturday       10th           CAMEO Coffee Morning     10.00am   W.V.H

Sunday         11th           Baby & Toddler Market        10.00am   W.V.H

Thursday     22nd           E.U. Elections                         7.00am    W.V.H
Tuesday       27th           Village Hall AGM                  7.00pm    W.V.H

Saturday      31st            Garden Club Coffee Morn.   10.00am    W.V.H

June

Saturday      7th             Methodists Cream Tea   3.00pm    at the church

Sunday         8th            Cullompton Ace Majorettes     9.00am   W.V.H

Friday         13th      CUT-OFF FOR INPUT TO THE JULY MAG.
Saturday     14th            Blue Cross Fun Day               10.00am   W.V.H

Fri/Sat     27th/28th        WiTS. Short Plays Evenings    7.00pm   W.V.H

